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Meeting of the 
New Zealand Fish and Game Council
The Grosvenor Hotel, Timaru
Friday 19 & Sunday 21 November 2010
Commencing at 12.30 pm
1. Present

Rob Roney (Chair), Chris Lynch, Dan Madsen, Lindsay Lyons, Bruce Bates, Robin Blackmore, Peter Robinson, Frank Hamilton, Dave Witherow, Peter Sutton.
2. In Attendance

George Hadler, Area Manager of Raukapuka Area Office of DoC as the Director-General of Conservation’s representative.
Chris Bright (temporary Taranaki attendee), Chris O’Meara (Wellington attendee in Richard Moore’s absence).

Bryce Johnson (Chief Executive), Jenny Norris (Finance & Administration Manager) and Robert Sowman (Policy & Planning Manager).
Also in attendance at the start of the meeting were the Chairmen and CEOs of the Central South Island and Otago Fish and Game Councils, CSI councillors, one councillor from Otago, a member of the public and two members of the press.  A total of 16 people in attendance.

INTRODUCTION

3. Welcome

The Chairman welcomed visitors and those new to a NZ Council meeting sitting around the table (Chris Bright and George Hadler).
4. Apologies

Richard Moore and Martin Gembitsky (Director-General of Conservation’s representative) & Mike Cuddihy (Department of Conservation Canterbury Conservator), and Dan Madsen for late arrival.
Resolved
(Bruce Bates/Robin Blackmore)

That the apologies received be accepted.

The Chairman then invited the Chairman of the Central South Island (CSI) Fish and Game Council, Gary Rooney, to speak on behalf of Central South Island (CSI).  Gary Rooney welcomed the NZ Council to Timaru.  The Chairman considered that the CSI region is one of the most diverse in the country.  He introduced his councillors’ present underlining the breadth of experience and skills available to his Council.
Gary Rooney then described the preparation of the recently received letter from his council to the NZ Council and some of the impediments his council saw in resolving the issues they had with the NZ Council.  This then lead to a discussion with the NZ Council Chairman and councillors.  The NZ Council Chairman reiterated the recent email he had sent to Mr Rooney on the inappropriateness of Mr Rooney’s expectation of a discussion on the letter before the NZ Council had had time to consider it and that the NZ Council wanted time to discuss the issues raised in the CSI letter before continuing with the discussion with the CSI Council present.  It was agreed the best way to achieve this was for the NZ Council to first have a session alone and then invite the CSI Council to join them and discuss matters further.
Resolved
(Dave Witherow/Frank Hamilton)

The NZ Council meet to discuss the CSI Council letter of 16 November 2010 and then meet with CSI in a public excluded session to discuss the issues and explore a way forward.

At this point members of the CSI and Otago Councils, the press and the member of the public left the NZ Council meeting.

It was then resolved
(Peter Sutton/Chris Lynch)
That the public be excluded from the following parts of the proceedings of this meeting, namely the CSI Council letter of 16 November 2010.

The withholding of the information is necessary to maintain the effective conduct of public affairs through the free and frank expression of opinions by councillors or officers and to maintain legal professional privilege.

This resolution is made in reliance on section 48(1)(a) of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 and the particular interest or interests protected by section 7 of the Official Information Act 1982 which would be prejudiced by the holding of the relevant part of the proceedings of the meeting in public.

At this point of the public excluded session, the NZ Council agreed to invite the CSI council to join them for a further public excluded session to discuss these responses.  NZ Council staff left the meeting at this time.
This session ended with both sets of councillors breaking for afternoon tea.  The NZ Council then reconvened for its meeting.
Resolved
(Peter Sutton/Lindsay Lyons)

That the NZ Council move out of committee (at 2.00 pm.) and that the public be invited to return to the meeting.

Once the public had been invited to return to the meeting, it was resolved to formalise the matters agreed during the public excluded session:
Resolved
(Robin Blackmore/Frank Hamilton)

That the NZ Council 

1) Agreed to work with the CSI Council to produce a memorandum of understanding between the two councils on the way to move forward.

2) Agreed to answer remaining questions that were asked by the CSI Council.

3) Would provide the request from the Ombudsman.
4) Would endeavour to supply the information required by the CSI Council 
The NZ Council meeting reverted back to its original agenda and order of business.  All but one of the attendees from CSI, the attendees from Otago and their staff, one member of the press and the member of the public left the meeting.
MEETING REVIEW







5. Identification of other Urgent Business

The Chairman asked councillors to make known any items that they intend to raise under “any other business”.  There were no items raised.
Dan Madsen arrived at the meeting.

6. Annual Agenda/Conflicts of Interest Register
No amendments to the annual agenda were recorded.
The Chairman reminded councillors of the need to declare any interests in the items for discussion.  The conflicts of interest register was made available for recording any matters that might arise on the meeting.

7. Confirmation of Minutes 

The meeting considered the Minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held in Wellington 25 September 2010.

The recording of Matthew Hall’s name as Matthew Bell at the end of the minutes needs to be corrected.
Resolved
(Peter Robinson/Dan Madsen):

That the minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held on Saturday 25 September 2010 be confirmed as a true and correct record, subject to the correction of the reference to Matthew Hall’s name.
Confidential minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held in Wellington 25 September 2010.

Resolved (Chris Lynch/Lindsay Lyons)

That the confidential minutes of the New Zealand Council meeting held on Saturday 25 September 2010 be confirmed as a true and correct record.
8. Matters Arising from the Minutes

As only two regions had responded, discussion on the alternative litigation paper that was to have been discussed at the November meeting was deferred until further comments have been received from regions.  This discussion is planned for the next NZ Council meeting in March.
9. Action Log from Minutes of Previous Meetings
No issues were raised.
NZ COUNCIL BUSINESS
10.1 Upper Rangitikei report from WFGC


10/43
The report from the Wellington Fish and Game Council on the Upper Rangitikei was considered.  It was noted that the report has been provided without firm recommendations to the NZC and that it raised matters that required further regional attention. During discussion it was noted that one initial outcome could be to explore the opportunity to create helicopter landing sites on public owned land administered by DoC and NZ Defence.  However the general view was that all land occupiers should be treated the same in terms of seeking solutions for angler access, and to involve the Walking Access Commission.  A question was raised with Councillor Bates over helicopter landing on Ngamatea Station.  It was acknowledged by Councillor Bates that free and open access is not permitted.

Resolved
(Peter Sutton/Dan Madsen)

That the NZ Council thank the Wellington Fish and Game Council for its report on the upper Rangitikei access situation and, noting that aspects of the report require both regional and national responses, refer the report back to the Wellington Council with a view to the two Councils working collaboratively on possible remedies, including involving the Walking Access Commission.
10.2
Operational Report





10/44
The Council considered the Operational report on a page by page exception basis, with discussion or further clarification occurring on several items.

Project 1130
Fish and Hunting Regulations

Fish and Game Councils need to look at the amount of regulations being produced and the need to compress them and have simpler regulations for licence holders.

Resolved
(Frank Hamilton/Chris Lynch)

That regional councils be approached and asked to consider simplifying fishing and hunting regulations by reducing, refining and where possible make them compatible with their neighbouring regions. 

Project 1320: Access to the Resource
Discussion took place on access issues involving Kaingaroa Forest.
Resolved (Frank Hamilton/)

That the NZ Council give full support to the action taken by the Eastern Fish and Game Council to enable anglers and hunters to gain access to Kaingaroa and similar forests.

Project 1860
Business Planning and Financial Management

With the 2009/10 audited financial statements not yet available it was agreed the Chairman be authorised to sign once the audited statements had been circulated to councillors for comment.
Resolved
(Bruce Bates/Chris Lynch)

That the NZ Council Chairman be authorised to sign the 2009/10 audited financial statements following its circulation to the NZ Council and any resulting queries being satisfactorily answered.
There being no further consideration of the operational report, it was moved that the report be received.

Resolved
(Frank Hamilton/Robin Hamilton)
That the Operational Report for November 2010 be received.
10.3
NZ Council Financial Report




10/45
Presentation and replies to queries on the financial report to 31st October was provided by the Finance & Administration Manager.
Resolved (Dan Madsen/Chris Lynch))

That the Financial Report to 31st October 2010 be adopted.
10.4
Specific proposals for Capital Expenditure

10/46
There were no specific proposals for capital expenditure.

Resolved
(Chris Lynch/Lindsay Lyons/)

That the Specific Proposals for Capital Expenditure Report be received.
10.5
Update report of Approved Legal cases


10/47
This report continues to be well received, with Councillors commenting that they appreciate it being kept up to date and able to use it to answer questions raised at a regional level.
The CE drew Councillors attention to the fact that Fish and Game has now lodged its appeal to the Horizon One Plan.  NZ Council remains concerned about the ‘neutral’ position of DoC in its dealing with the Nevis WCO.
Resolved
(Dave Witherow/Bruce Bates)

That the NZ Council Chairman and CE approach the DG of Conservation about the department’s responsibilities under section 6ab of the Conservation Act 1987 to protect recreational freshwater fisheries and freshwater fish habitats.
A report developing ideas on raising additional funding for legal funding purposes through different licensing categories should be provided by the next meeting.  It was acknowledged that elements of this are included in other initiatives that are ongoing, notably the non-resident licence, the Bequest, Gifts and Donations policy and the suggestion of a ‘tick-box’ for contributing to a habitat protection fund separate to the normal operational needs of Fish and Game.
A request was also made that an electronic copy of the non-resident licence report provided to councillors at the meeting for comment before the end of November be circulated after the meeting.

10.6
2011/12 National Strategic Priorities – introductory discussion for March workshop





10/48
It was agreed that a national strategic priorities session be incorporated into the March 2011 meeting.  This session will identify strategic issues important to the NZ Council for inclusion in its Business Plan and for encouragement of regional Fish and Game Councils to include within their operational work plans.
NATIONAL FISH AND GAME ITEMS
11.1
2009 Fish and Game Council Elections


10/49
A paper prepared by the NZ Council based on the Returning Officer’s 2009 election report was circulated to Fish and Game regions to consider and comment on.  The majority of comments made were supportive of the proposed changes. Some regions made specific suggestions where changes were not fully supported.  The NZ Council considered these comments and agreed to accept the changes which were supported by the majority of regional Fish and Game Councils.  Those that were opposed by three or more councils were discussed in greater detail by the NZ Council.  The Council also considered and agreed with the Eastern Fish and Game proposal that the primary and secondary holder of a fish family licence be recognised as equivalent to a whole season licence holder.  In agreeing with this suggestion, the Council deemed the primary and secondary licence holder to be entitled to vote and stand as a candidate for election.
The NZ Council made the following decisions on proposals where three or more councils disagreed with what was put forward.

h) Supported the proposed change
j)
Not supported the proposed change
o)
Not supported the proposed change
q)
Not supported the proposed change.
Resolved
(Lindsay Lyons/Peter Sutton)

That the NZ Council receive the comments provided by regional Fish and Game Councils on improvements to the election process for 2012 and make its own decisions on agreeing with the proposals as summarised in the table below:
	
	Action
	Proposed Change
	 Decision
Yes or No

	(a)
	Agree
	Eligibility to Vote
	(yes)

	(b)
	Agree
	Primary licence holder of a family fish licence
	(yes with amendment)

	(c)
	Agree
	Licence season period for election eligibility
	(yes)

	(d)
	Agree
	Online voting
	(yes)

	(e)
	Agree
	Period of validity for voting papers after Election date
	(yes)

	(f)
	Agree
	Cross-over between old and new councils
	(yes)

	(g)
	Agree
	Returning Officer
	(yes)

	(h)
	Agree
	Pre-election participation campaign
	(yes)

	(i)
	Agree
	Regional preference by voter
	(yes)

	(j)
	Agree
	Changing regional preferences
	(no)

	(k)
	Agree
	Enrolment forms
	(yes)

	(l)
	Agree
	Electoral Roll
	(yes)

	(m)
	Agree
	Reminder prompts through email and texting
	(yes)

	(n)
	Agree
	Repositioning the Election date
	(yes)

	(o)
	Agree
	Use the special fishing edition of the Fish & Game Magazine
	(no)

	(p)
	Agree
	Multiple voting
	(yes)

	(q)
	Agree
	Improve candidate profile effectiveness
	(no)


That the NZ Council staff follow up on any necessary action to implement decisions taken, including initiating discussion with the Department of Conservation and provide a progress report back to the NZ Council meeting in July 2011.

11.2
Dispute Resolution and Fish and Game New Zealand
10/50
A paper prepared by the NZ Council on a process for dispute resolution was agreed at the July 2010 NZ Council meeting for consideration by regional Fish and Game Councils.  Those regions that responded did so with qualified support for the proposed process. There was general agreement that a process would be advantageous and a useful tool to have available.  However concerns were raised about what was proposed being too complicated.  After further discussion by the NZ Council on the issues raised it was agreed a process that would apply to all Fish and Game Councils and individuals associated with those councils should be adopted that would allow, where differences cannot be reconciled, for the disputing parties to adopt the Arbitrators & Mediators Institute of New Zealand procedures.
Resolved (Bruce Bates/Frank Hamilton)

1. That the NZ Council discuss the comments received
2. Agree on a preferred approach for a dispute resolution policy clarifying the role definition and procedures by accepting that:

a. The proposed procedure should not be too complex.

b. The procedure applies to all Fish and Game Councils and individuals associated with those councils, including the NZ Council.

c. The consultation process set out in the ‘pink pages’ of the 2010 Councillors Guide (pp 13 – 17) be recognised as an agreed process

d. The development of a ‘Governors Accord’ with defined principles of working together in the interests of the organisation as a whole become an additional part of future consultation and interaction by all Councillors.

e. Where such an ‘Accord’ fails, or where individuals (Councillors or staff) cannot reconcile their differences, the model clause of the Arbitrators & Mediators Institute of New Zealand be adopted to provide an agreed means for disputing parties to resolve disputes through mediation as a consensual process followed by arbitration, should mediation not be successful.

f. Disputes using mediation and arbitration use established commercial and legal processes rather than requiring Fish and Game to set up its own advisory group (DRAG).

GENERAL
12.1
Correspondence






10/51

Correspondence that had been received by the Chairman since the last meeting of the Council was dealt with during the earlier in-committee section of the meeting.  Therefore there was no further correspondence to consider.
URGENT GENERAL BUSINESS


13.1
Communications Manager 




10/52
The CE advised councillors of the recent national office appointment for the vacant position of Communications Manager.  A public announcement is to be made once the appointee has formalised previous position termination requirements.
There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 2.07 pm Sunday 21 November 2010.

Confirmed: ___________________________________________

Date: ______/_______/10
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